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ITEM 1: WELCOME, APOLOGIES AND INTRODUCTIONS
Caroline Selkirk welcomed everyone to the meeting, noting apologies from Mary Boyle, Fiona Dagge-Bell, Iain Hunter, Dagmar Kerr, Janice Mackenzie, John Wilson and Ricky Verrall.  

Caroline welcomed Kathy Collins who would be updating on a paper on expenses for families attending specialist paediatric services.  

ITEM 2: MINUTES AND ACTION POINTS FROM LAST MEETING 

The following amendments to the previous minutes were noted:

Page 5 – in the 6th paragraph, in the West should be added after insulin pumps.  

Page 6 – in the last paragraph before Item 4, equity of service at 1st diagnosis should be inserted.  

Page 15 – in the paragraph headed ‘North’ Year 3 should be changed to year 2. 

Caroline Selkirk asked Annie Ingram for an update on insulin pumps.  Annie Ingram was of the opinion that there should be the opportunity to spend year 2 slippage on appropriate equipment and noted that the main priority in the North is buying a replacement gastroscope.   Concerns were voiced that if the West of Scotland funded insulin pumps then other regions would come under pressure to fund them and they would consequently have to invest the money from elsewhere if not through the NDP.  
Caroline Selkirk summed up that in principle the remaining year 2 slippage could be used for equipment to provide care.  

Lucy Colquhoun added that the quarter 4 summaries are due at the end of the month.  

Members were informed that, regarding medical workforce, Catherine Calderwood had contacted Fiona Drimmie in NHS Tayside and would discuss this issue with key paediatricians. 

On nursing workforce, Lucy Colquhoun updated that Deirdre McCormick had sent 
nursing numbers to workforces. 
Action Point: Deirdre McCormick to update on nursing and Lucy Colquhoun to check whether the letter regarding nursing numbers included AHPs.   
Regarding outstanding action point ‘Lucy Colquhoun to clarify SG outcome measures with ISD’ it was confirmed that Lucy Colquhoun is in contact with Lindsay Mathie.
Regarding the metabolic model, Heather Knox explained that xxx   Eddie Doyle agreed that early intervention was key and that this could be done by a consultant.  

Dawn Moss gave an update from Mary Boyle on pharmacy specialists, informing the group that there were ongoing discussions with Peter Mullholland in Glasgow.
There was some discussion on the respective roles of MCNs and the NDPIG.  It was agreed that there was a need for updates to the group on outcomes throughout the year but members highlighted that networks’ view of appropriate action could be at odds with the regional planning groups and fears of national networks dictating to the regions.  

ITEM 3: FINANCIAL SUPPORT FOR FAMILIES (PAPER) – KATHY COLLINS

Kathy Collins explained that the paper on proton beam therapy gave examples of travelling expenses offered to families in England travelling abroad for therapy.  

The 1996 MEL is the most recent guidance for financial support. It is very specific about who can receive benefits, yet not comprehensive.  

Kathy Collins highlighted the following points:

This draft paper will be run past Directors of Finance and voluntary sector organisations.  All episodes of care are to be well coordinated to minimise travel.  Use of existing hospital accommodation should be advocated.  

She emphasised that the existing guidance left the issue of travel costs open to varying interpretation by each Board.  It was explained that the reimbursement of expenses can be claimed by parents of children receiving care outside their Board area and that there were exceptional cases where a parents should receive travel expenses, for example where a child’s condition does not permit them to travel alone. Serving the group of families above the level of parents already receiving benefits is included in the paper.  In addition to this Kathy Collins noted that if a child is being referred for national treatment then NSD can cover costs.  

She summed up that the paper aims for a minimal cost approach, encouraging use of economy rates, existing accommodation and the need for receipts.  

It was agreed by the group that the paper needs to be costed and mapped against a process (e.g. patients moving between Boards and to England/elsewhere). Costs should be estimated for those currently covered by guidance and for a wider group if that is proposed.  It was felt by members that the guidance would have to be very clear and that particularly the use of existing accommodation should be made clearer.

There were enquiries as to whether the guidance could become a MEL. The following points were also raised: clarity on age limits of ‘child’, identifying the needs of long stay patients, the payment or reimbursement of costs of emergencies, transition arrangements, very long stay patients, private sector housing allowance guidance, clarity re. whose is responsible for the financial arrangements (home and receiving Health Boards/local authority) plus how the effectiveness of the system will be measured. The point was made that any proposals set out in a revised paper would be for the SG to decide. It was also noted that clarity was required regarding what constitutes a specialist service and general paediatrics, for which funding is currently means tested.  

Action Point: Kathy Collins to redraft draft guidance on expenses for families attending specialist paediatric services, further to discussion by the group.  Following group’s comments, paper to be forwarded to Directors of Finance for costing.
ITEM 7 – YEAR 3 FINANCE AND NEXT STEPS 

Jackie Sansbury suggested moving this item up on the agenda as it would give some background on the financial situation before discussing the item 4 paper.  

John Froggatt updated that the NDP budget had not yet been agreed.  He noted that the discussions had been prolonged and difficult and what is currently under consideration is a cut of 5% of the year 3 budget.  He added that there was no reason to believe there would be any change in the recurrency.  

Dave Simpson enquired whether service reconfiguration would be considered if there were financial pressures.  In response to this, John Froggatt said he was not aware of reconfiguration plans, but suggested the imminent elections be borne in mind.  

ITEM 4 – REVIEW OF PROGRESS

The outstanding considerations of the original commitments were discussed.

Commitment 2: work through NSD to ensure that the existing and emergent patterns of nationally designated services and networks for children are taken forward as part of a ‘whole-system’ approach to specialist children’s services.    
Deirdre Evans emphasised that this would be an ongoing commitment.  She highlighted the role of regional MCNs and other stakeholders and asked for clarity as to who would gather what.  

She informed the group that the prototype MCN database would be ready in June and that Lindsay Mathie is feeding into this MCN data work in order to make links with ISD outcomes.  

Heather Knox asked whether MCNs should be asked to report to NDPIG and noted that equivalent regional MCNs should be able to meet to compare pathways.  
Annie Ingram suggested that the logic model from North of Scotland should also feed into the process.  

Mike Bisset informed the group that he had been at a meeting in Glasgow of the three gastro networks and also ISD and that the view from North of Scotland chief executives was that there needed to be clear illustration of how investment will lead to a change of service.  

Deirdre Evans suggested giving a presentation on the prototype network at the July meeting.  Caroline Selkirk agreed that this was a good idea but that it should be held off until the role of MCNs and regional planning groups had been discussed.  

Action Point – Deirdre Evans and the three regional planning groups, plus NoSPHN to meet to discuss outcomes and establish who will gather what data, and establish the respective roles of ISD, regions and MCNs (templates, data, pathways, measures, best value etc.).  They will present a short papers at next meeting.    

Commitment 3: We will require Regional Child Health Planning Groups to ensure that sustainability is a specific element of all service development and redesign activity in children’s services.   
Heather Knox noted that there were still ongoing concerns regarding general paediatric cover. 

Much discussion on workforce followed:

Eddie Doyle emphasised the problem of separating workforce from service.  

The national reshaping medical workforce group has been receiving updates from the regions.  The group felt it would be helpful to see a national overview of paediatric staffing. 
Mike Bisset thought it necessary to look at creating links with neonatal services.  

Annie Ingram mentioned the CEL 28 which was submitted at the end of November and that national Board submissions were different from the three regions and did not reflect what the planning board had expected.   She noted some concern over the ratio of consultants to speciality doctors.  As a result medical workforce asked for the work to be revised.  Annie Ingram said she understood that more work on this is to be done nationally and that the Board was happy with the second submission which achieved the required 40 – 60 % consultant: speciality doctor ratio. 

Annie Ingram cited the high number of speciality doctors going abroad to work and Andrew Eccleston agreed, stating that these doctors find it difficult to obtain consultant positions, therefore will move abroad to find them.  

Action Point – To clarify the aggregate picture of general paediatric workforce.  

Ricky Verrall and Patricia Leiser (West) to address next NDPIG meeting.   
Commitment 4: We will work with NES and other parties to develop staffing and service models that address emergent changes and pressures in medical staffing provision within children’s services.  
Dawn Moss commented that NES had not received estimated Advanced Nurse Practitioner numbers from regions, and noted that HEIs need a minimum of 15 students per module.

Action Point: NES to present to next NDPIG on what education and training is available for ANPS and APs.  

Commitment 18 and 19 (were discussed together)
18: We will establish a working group to bring forward proposals for the long-term care of children with complex and life-limiting conditions.  

19: We will ask NHS Boards to consider the economic impact on families when making decisions about the care of children and young people.    
Lucy Colquhoun said that Mike Winters was still working on the paper for this group.  
Action Point – Deirdre Evans to ask Mike Winters for an update. 
She added that this links with episodes of care being better coordinated. 
Action Point – for the group to consider means of assessing whether care episodes are being better coordinated.  

Commitment 20: We will introduce a new system of financial assistance with structural adaptations for homeowners who are disabled or have disabled children, including children and young people with complex needs and disabilities.   
Mary Mack stated that it was too early to tell if the new fixed grant was working.  

Action Point – Mary Mack to update on the effectiveness of the new financial assistance grant for structural adaptations at the October meeting.  
Commitment 21: We will support NES to provide a range of educational and training opportunities targeted at sustaining high quality specialist services for children and young people.  
Links to action point under Commitment 4.
Commitments 25: We will publish separate guidance on hospital facilities for young people in Scotland. 

Commitment 28: We will require all NHS Boards to ensure, by 2013, that al staff routinely dealing with young people have had appropriate training.   
Mary Boyle stated that the adolescent care education will be launched in May.
Action Point – SG to write to Boards in June/July to provide an update on progress towards age-appropriate care training.  This will then be discussed at the October meeting.  

Commitment 41: (rheumatology) We will support further developments to ensure equity of care across Scotland.   
The group agreed that this had been achieved.  

Commitment 54: produce and progress an action plan regarding the additional work required to ensure that resource allocation and service development takes appropriate account of the full range of children’s specialist services.  
Caroline Selkirk stated that this was a difficult issue and asked the group whether there was a way of achieving this without creating false expectations.  

Jackie Sansbury proposed developing common pathways to ensure consistency in all services.  

David Simpson stated that general surgery investment is unsustainable without investment in anaesthetics, surgical sub-specialities and radiology.  He suggested that there should be a limited number of hospitals which should be appropriately equipped to do this.  

Action Point - DGH project group to consider identifying limited number of hospitals which are fully equipped to deliver general paediatric surgery (i.e. including anaesthetics, trauma, radiology etc.).  

Jim Beattie noted that we are dependent on a very small number of pathologists and voiced concerns that the service was vulnerable.  He also added that pathologists are trained through a different pathway from paediatrics.  

Action Point – Lucy Colqhoun to contact the pathology NMCN to gather statistics on specialist children’s services/paediatric workforce.   

Remote and Rural 

It was noted that it would be helpful if guidance regarding obligate networks was adhered to.    

Annie Ingram spoke of the need in the North of Scotland to upskill individuals which would enable more supported services.   NoS is in conversation with NES.
Action Point – to add ‘rural and remote’ to the future workplan to review what progress has been made on obligate networks.  
Cancer – early diagnosis

Annie Ingram agreed that this responsibility lay with the project board and gave the following update on the project board:

Invitations have been sent to stakeholders to participate in an event on 12 May, to scope the Project Board and MSN.  

Much work is happening in the sub specialities and progress is being made.  

Mike Bisset added that in regard to primary care, the regional planning groups have no control over general paediatrics.
Outcomes

Lucy Colquhoun explained that draft outcomes would be circulated to the group as examples, and regions/nationals asked to provide specific outcomes for Year 3 bids, though meetings are unlikely to be necessary.
ITEM 5 – TAKING STOCK OF CHILDREN’S SERVICES 

John Froggatt explained that this proposal has been an aspiration of the Children and Young People’s Health Support Group for some time and that QIS and John Wilson’s sub group had also been looking at this and this paper was the outcome.  

There were some concerns that this could become a bureaucratic exercise and it was not clear what the aim of the visits would be and what they would measure.  

Many members questioned the value of this process given the existence of NDPIG and the fact that the regions are already putting SCS under scrutiny.  It was asked what added value these visits would provide and fears were expressed that this would lead to a potential duplication of other inspections.  

It was suggested that the purpose of the visits might be to update on progress since the Action Framework.

Some members thought that it may be interesting to look at general paediatrics, however the value of this was also questioned as this is inter-related with specialist services.  

Jim Beattie explained that the Children and Young People’s Health Support Group regularly do work on children’s services (general and specialist) to assess Boards’ progress. He thought that visits would be about basic secondary care in children’s services.  

It was generally agreed by members that there needs to be more clarity on what the visits would be looking at.  

ITEM 6 – WORKPLAN

Caroline reminded the group that meetings would now be quarterly.  

Standing items proposed for forthcoming meetings were agreed.  There will be a large amount of the agenda in the July meeting dedicated to the workforce discussion and age appropriate care and the new grant system will be discussed at the October meeting.  

Sharon Adamson suggested that it may be too ambitious to discuss critical care at the July meeting.  

Annie Ingram suggested holding an event which would demonstrate NDP achievements and patient benefit.  

Action Point - To consider dates for an event (poss May 2011) to demonstrate NDP achievements and patient benefit.   
Lucy Colquhoun added that she would canvas for dates of future meetings.
Date of next meeting: Wednesday 7 July 2010, 10 am – 3 pm, Victoria Quay
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